Tower Captain’s Report, St Helen Abingdon, 2007
What a momentous year! We have seen the culmination of years of collaborative effort in the installation and dedication of our marvellous new ring of 10 bells and followed it up with the general refurbishment of the ringing chamber. Many people, both members of the Society, contractors, and well wishers have contributed to this achievement both physically and financially, and all involved deserve thanks and congratulations. Throughout it all, however, the quiet persistence of Mark Walker has been the guiding influence, and we owe our new bells very largely to his efforts: as Tower Captain I want to record the sincere thanks of the entire Society to him. 

The dedication service on 25th July last year was a heart warming event – and a body warming event too! The large congregation of both ringers and members of the congregation and community bore witness to the blessing and dedication of the new bells. I would like to record the thanks of the Society to the new Rector, Rev Dr Charles Miller, for his care and attention in crafting the service.

Last year we also enjoyed our outing to East London – or at least, having organised it, I should say that I enjoyed it and hope the other travellers did too! 

Since the new bells have been in action, attendance at practices and the quality and variety of our ringing has markedly improved. We have regularly rung on 10 bells for Sunday service, and have met all requests for wedding ringing. However, recruitment of ringers for weddings remains a problematic task for both Tower Captains. We all need to remember that providing ringers when requested by the Church is the quid pro quo for us using their property to indulge our hobby.

As I reported to the St Helen DCC AGM, it is a great delight to me that we have established a regular learners’ practice. Kevin Beer took on the task of organising and running this practice with enthusiasm, and I would like to record our thanks to him and his helpers.

This is my last report as Tower Captain, as I am standing down after four years’ service. I have greatly enjoyed the privilege and thank you for your support. The outstanding achievement is of course the installation of the new bells; I fear my main failure has been a certain shortness of patience leading to an at times less than relaxed atmosphere, for which I apologise. I hope my successor will be able to build on the achievements of the past four years, and remedy the omissions and failures.

Martin Crick

February 2007 

